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MEETING NOTES
Tuesday, January 26, 2010 – 5:00 P.M.
Calistoga Community Center
1307 Washington Street, Calistoga
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.
Members present included, Diane Barrett, Paul Knoblich, Larry Kromann, Don Williams, Placido Garcia and Gary Kraus.
Others Present: City Manager Jim McCann, Administrative Services Director Bill Mushallo, Consulting Advisor David Spilman, Public Works Director Dan Takasugi, and Senior Civil Engineer Jim Smith.
Members Absent: Committee Member Nicolas Kite.
Public comment 
Michael Quast, 1300 Washington Street, Calistoga, commented that city staff has attempted to address his questions, but that these questions should be addressed by the Committee in the public forum.
Dennis MacNay, 2653 Foothill Blvd., Calistoga, commented that this January the City paid $5,382 per acre foot of water and the same month last year was $3,962 to the City of Napa which represents a 36% increase.  He asked if this increase is expected every year and what costs are included in these payments.

Larry Elliott, 4410 Lake County Highway, Calistoga, stated that he previously worked for the City’s Public Works Department and believes there are inefficiencies that should be looked into prior to rate increases.  He gave a brief history noting that ill relationships exist between him and some Public Works employees.  He commented on an instance where he was told to dispose of valuable City property, stated that the Wastewater Superintendant continues to drive a City vehicle to and from his home in Santa Rosa, and that City employees wash their clothes at the Wastewater treatment plant.  He asked if there was a preventative maintenance program in place.  He commented that he feels that the Committee should also look into privatizing treatment plant operations.
Pat Merchant, 1712 Lincoln Avenue, questioned why Calistoga’s rates are so high in comparison to other cities.  She commented that the Mt. Washington water tank purchase was too expensive, the Water & Wastewater plant is over budget and operating costs are too high.  She commented that objective comparison of costs should be done to find a way to control costs.
Kurt Becker, 1715 Michael Way, Calistoga, commented that the City’s water is over chlorinated.  He noted that a normal reading is 1.0 and stated that the water at his home registered at 2.0. He also stated that the City has been over the legal limit on contaminants seven times in the last two years.  He also questioned where the City’s water is tested.

Kurt LaRachoue, commented on the City owned 6.2 acres next to Kimball Reservoir.  He handed out a copy of the Markham lease and stated that the lease revenue should go to the water enterprise fund and not the General Fund.  He also commented that he feels the lease should not allow use of water for irrigation purposes. 
Adoption of meeting agenda

Chairperson Knoblich requested a motion to adopt the meeting agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
There was Committee discussion on how and when to respond to public comments and questions.  

Committee Member Kromann commented that a procedure needs to be put in place on how to respond.  He suggested that the Committee ask staff to respond and the questions and concerns would be discussed at the following meeting. 
Adoption of meeting notes from January 7, 2010 
Chairperson Knoblich noted a change to line 20 and 23 to “bottled” water and a correction to line 105 with the removal of the word “efficiency.”
Chairperson Knoblich requested a motion to adopt the meeting notes as amended.  The motion carried unanimously.

Meeting Schedule Discussion
There was Committee discussion on future meetings.  Committee Member Barrett commented that she feels more meetings are necessary and suggested weekly meetings in February.  

City Manager McCann commented that he agrees more meetings are necessary but that staff does need time between meetings to prepare staff reports and materials.  He stated that while we need to keep the meetings moving, there is no need to rush.
There was Committee Consensus to schedule two additional meetings.

Discuss follow-up items from last meeting
Public Works Director Takasugi addressed questions raised at previous meetings:

Why doesn’t the City purchase Water Treatment supplies in a cooperative with other utilities to achieve better prices?  He stated that this has been looked into and that we use a different polymer product than neighboring cities which does not allow for cooperative purchasing.  

Why doesn’t the City perform a comprehensive PG&E Energy analysis?  He commented that a free Energy Audit was performed in 2007 trough a PG&E consultant which included water and wastewater treatment plants.  He commented that the main suggestion for energy savings is to use Variable-Frequency Drive motors which Calistoga already does.
Why can’t we use more water from Kimball and less from the City of Napa?  He commented that we would like to use more water from Kimball, but licensing limits how much water we can process and our treatment plant can not process the water fast enough.

He responded to Mr. LaRachoue’s comment on the $30,000 grant funds for stream gauges that are not installed.  Dan stated that both stream gauges are in and can be seen online at www.napaonerain.com.  He did note that it will take some time to properly calibrate them but they are up and running.
He also responded to Mr. Becker’s comment on water chlorination.  He stated that chlorine dissipates and by the time it gets here from Napa, the chlorination needs to be adjusted.

He addressed Mr. McNay’s comments on what is spent on water.  He reported that the bills are received quarterly so payables can’t simply be divided by water usage.  He stated that he would provide more detailed information on this issue.
Consultant Advisor Spilman responded to the question on connection fees for Calistoga.  He stated that Calistoga has one of the highest connection fees in the State which is primarily due to significant improvements and future plans for the water system.  He reported that a formula was recommended at the previous rate study meetings to fairly identify and allocate the costs contributed to new development for improvements.  He noted that it is a one-time charge to new development and expanded uses of existing development to pay their share of improvement costs to the water system.  He explained how Calistoga’s connection fees are calculated.

Administrative Services Director Mushallo responded to the question on the rate increase over the next two years.  He noted that the rates have not been increased since January of 2006.  He stated that the current proposed recommended increases is approximately at 20% increase over the next five years but if averaged over the 9 years it equals approximately a 2% increase per year.  He noted some of the reasons for the increases as energy use, water treatment supplies, water regulation and increased labor costs to run facilities and maintain distribution.
Committee Member Kromann commented that some of the issues brought before the Committee are not really a part of their charge, but it does have an effect.  He commented that he feels a comprehensive study needs to be done.  He feels that the City does not have enough customers to support the systems we have and feels charging big connection fees will discourage new development.  He commented that he believes there is room for coalitions with local agencies on water availability and cost.

City Manager McCann stated that the previous study was done approximately 10 years ago and that a study and an update of the water facilities master plan is planned and budgeted for 2012 where these issues can be addressed.
Committee Member Williams asked if other Cities are remiss in increasing their connection fees and whether earlier comments about chlorine had been addressed.
City Manager McCann explained the differences in systems and infrastructure in other cities
Public Works Director Takasugi reported that the City does test the chlorine levels in the water daily from 15 locations throughout the City.  He stated that pool test kits do not test the right type of chlorine for drinking water.  He stated that there is a normal range which is between 1 and 1.5.
Chairperson Knoblich stated that it seems that the questions raised during public comment have been addressed.  He commented on the update to the facilities master plan and stated that the City should also have a comprehensive in-depth look from an outside consultant.
Discuss Conservation Tiers
Consulting Advisor Spilman explained that conservation tiers are applied only to single family residences.  He explained the current conservation tier structure and block rates.  He stated that the single family user classification has been divided into four blocks with different rates for different levels of use.

There was Committee discussion on the conservation tiers, averages and medians.  It was noted that, within the single family classification, lower volume users are subsidized by higher volume users.  There was also a suggestion to go to a monthly billing cycle.  

Consulting Advisor Spilman explained that the current conservation tier structure with current percentages would result in the City collecting $75,000 less which needs to be subsidized by other sources.  
City Manager McCann clarified that today’s rates are not shifting residential costs to commercial but that if the current conditions continue it would result in a $75,000 deficiency that would have to be raised or absorbed in other fashion.  He explained that low volume users are discounted which is then subsidized by a higher volume residential users.
Chairperson Knoblich commented that he would need to closely review the 5-tier option and would not be able to decide on this at the meeting.  He requested to see charts consolidated on one page for comparison.

Public Comment – Michael Quast, 1300 Washington Street, Calistoga, suggested that there is excess money due to surcharges for commercial clients that goes into the water fund.
Chairperson Knoblich suggested that items number 6, 7, & 8 be addressed at the next meeting.
City Manager McCann suggested that the remaining items be addressed first at the next meeting to work through conservation tiers and peaking charges.  He commented that the questions can be summarized and answered as an item on the next agenda. 

Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 7:05 p.m. to the next scheduled regular meeting of the Water and Wastewater Revenue Advisory Committee on February 9, 2010, Village Inn & Spa, 1800 Lincoln Avenue, Calistoga, 5:00 p.m.  
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